NOTE ON SOURCES

The key references used in the report include statements from senior administration officials, including President George Bush's Address on Iraq in Cincinnati on October 7, 2002, the State of the Union on January 28, 2003, and his Address to the Nation on War with Iraq on March 17, 2003, Secretary Powell's Address to the UN Security Council of March 5, 2003, and Vice President Cheney's remarks at the Veterans of Foreign Wars Convention in August 2003. Other key references include the final quarterly report of UNMOVIC, the intelligence community's biannual Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions from 1997 to 2002, and declassified excerpts from the October 2002 National Intelligence Estimate (NIE). All of these speeches and reports can be found on the Internet via the Carnegie Endowment's special Iraq Intelligence page, www.ceip.org/intel. Several of these speeches are reproduced in the appendixes of this report.

The web site also features an extended version of this report with additional materials, audio and video clips of related events, as well as more comprehensive versions of texts referenced in the report.

NOTES

- Undersecretary of State for Arms Control and International Security John Bolton, quoted in Joseph Coleman, "U.S. Arms Control Chief Says Capability of Scientists Under Saddam Helped Justify Invasion," Associated Press, September 4, 2003.
- 2 George W. Bush, "Address on Iraq," Remarks in Cincinnati, Ohio, October 7, 2002, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/ releases/2002/10/20021007-8.html (accessed December 1, 2003). For full text, see appendix 2 in this report.
- 3 Director of Central Intelligence Report, Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions 1 January Through 30 June 1999, February 2000, available from www.cia.gov/cia/reports/721_reports/jan_jun1999.html#iraq (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 4 U.S. Department of State International Information Programs, "Defense Agency Issues Excerpt on Iraqi Chemical Warfare Program," June 7, 2003, available at http://usinfo.state.gov/ topical/pol/arms/03060720.htm (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 5 Spencer Ackerman and John B. Judis, "The Operator," *New Republic*, September 22, 2003, p. 28; Walter Pincus, "Intelligence Report for Iraq Was 'Hastily Done," *Washington Post*, October 24, 2003, sec. A, p. 18.
- 6 Dana Priest, "Analysts Discount Attack by Iraq; Counterattack Is Called Possible," *Washington Post*, October 9, 2002, sec. A, p. 1; David Corn, "CIA Intelligence Refutes Bush's War," *The Nation*, October 10, 2002.
- 7 Dick Cheney, "Remarks to the Veterans of Foreign Wars 103rd National Convention," Nashville, Tennessee, August 26, 2002, avilable at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/08/ 20020826.html (accessed December 16, 2003).
- 8 Julian Borger, "Iraqi Defectors' Weapons Claims Were 'False," *Guardian*, September 30, 2003, available at www.guardian.co.uk/ Iraq/Story/0,2763,1052334,00.html (accessed December 10, 2003); Bob Drogin, "U.S. Suspects It Received False Iraq Arms Tips," *Los Angeles Times*, August 28, 2003, sec. 1, p. 1; Douglas Jehl, "Agency Belittles Information Given by Iraq Defectors," *New York Times*, September 29, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 9 Condoleezza Rice, Interview on ABC "This Week with George Stephanopoulos," June 8, 2003. Similarly, Vice President Cheney said before the war, "We have to assume there's more there than we know. What we know is bits and pieces we gather through the intelligence system...So we have to deal with these bits and pieces and try to put them together into a mosaic to understand what's going on." Dick Cheney, Interview on NBC "Meet the Press," September 8, 2002.

- 10 Patrick Wintour, "Short: I Was Briefed on Blair's Secret War Pact," *Guardian*, June 18, 2003, available at http: //politics.guardian.co.uk/iraq/story/0,12956,979787,00.html (accessed June 20, 2003).
- 11 Shlomo Brom, "The War in Iraq: An Intelligence Failure," Jaffe Centers's *Strategic Assessment* 6, no. 3 (November 2003), available at www.tau.ac.il/jcss/sa/v6n3p3Bro.html (accessed December 8, 2003).
- 12 Bush, "Address on Iraq." For full text, see appendix 2 in this report.
- 13 Hans Blix, "Notes for Briefing the Security Council Regarding Inspections in Iraq and a Preliminary Assessment of Iraq's Declaration under Paragraph 3 of Resolution 1441 (2002)," Remarks in New York, New York, December 19, 2002, available at www.iraqwatch.org/un/unmovic/unmovic-blix-notes-121902.htm (accessed October 22, 2003). See also Ambassador Richard Butler's Presentation to the UN Security Council, June 3, 1998, available at www.fas.org/news/un/iraq/s/980603unscom.htm (accessed December 4, 2003). "For example, the quantity of yeast extract known-to-UNSCOM imported for Iraq's BW program by TSMID and not reported by Iraq is sufficient for 3 to 4 times more anthrax production than declared by Iraq in the FFCD."
- 14 Hans Blix, "Briefing of the Security Council," Remarks in New York, New York, February 14, 2003. For an example of an assessment of Iraq's weaponry that tried to convey the uncertainties, see Joseph Cirincione, "Iraq's Biological and Chemical Weapons," Carnegie Fact Sheet, April 4, 2003, available at www.ceip.org/files/projects/npp/pdf/Iraq/factsheet/ Iraq-ChemBioFactSheet.pdf (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 15 George W. Bush, "Address to the Nation on War with Iraq," Remarks in Washington, D.C., March 17, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/03/20030317-7.html (accessed October 21, 2003). For full text, see appendix 5 in this report.
- 16 Colin Powell, "Iraq Weapons Inspectors' 60-Day Report: Iraqi Non-cooperation and Defiance of the UN," Briefing in Washington, D.C., January 27, 2003, available at www.state.gov/ secretary/rm/2003/16921.htm (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 17 Donald Rumsfeld, Interview on ABC "This Week with George Stephanopoulos," March 30, 2003.
- 18 David Kay, "Interim Progress Report on the Activities of the Iraq Survey Group (ISG)," Testimony before the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, the House Committee on Appropriations, Subcommittee on Defense, and the Senate

Select Committee on Intelligence, October 2, 2003, available at www.cia.gov/cia/public_affairs/speeches/2003/david_kay_ 10022003.html (accessed October 20, 2003) (hereafter referred to as Kay testimony).

- 19 Director of Central Intelligence, Key Judgments from the National Intelligence Estimate on Iraq's Continuing Programs for Weapons of Mass Destruction, October 2002, available at www.ceip.org/ files/projects/npp/pdf/Iraq/declassifiedintellreport.pdf (accessed October 22, 2003) (hereafter referred to as 2002 NIE). See also appendix 1 in this report.
- 20 Iraq Nuclear Verification Office, Fact Sheet: Iraq's Nuclear Weapon Programme, available at www.iaea.org/worldatom/Programmes/ ActionTeam/nwp2.html (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 21 International Atomic Energy Agency, Fourth Consolidated Report of the International Atomic Energy Agency IAEA to the United Nations Security Council, October 8, 1997, p. 15, available at www.iaea.org/worldatom/Programmes/ActionTeam/reports/ s_1997_779.pdf (accessed December 4, 2003) (hereafter referred to as IAEA Report to UNSC).
- 22 IAEA Report to UNSC, p. 17.
- 23 IAEA Report to UNSC, p. 18-21.
- 24 IAEA Report to UNSC, p. 21.
- 25 IAEA Report to UNSC, p. 21.
- 26 Director of Central Intelligence, Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions 1 July through 31 December 2001, January 2003, available at www.cia.gov/cia/ reports/archive/reports_2001.html (accessed December 8, 2003).
- 27 2002 NIE.
- 28 ElBaradei, "The Status of Nuclear Inspections in Iraq."
- 29 Glenn Frankel, "Allies Didn't Share All Intelligence on Iraq," Washington Post, July 17, 2003, sec. A, p. 14.
- 30 Joseph C. Wilson, Interview on NBC "Meet the Press," July 6, 2003.
- Joseph C. Wilson, Interview on NBC "Meet the Press," October 5, 2003.
- 32 Wilson, "What I Didn't Find in Africa," p. 9.
- 33 "Press Briefing on Iraq WMD and SOTU Speech," July 22, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/07/ iraq/20030722-12.html (accessed December 3, 2003).
- 34 Mohamed ElBaradei, "The Status of Nuclear Inspections in Iraq: An Update," Remarks in New York, New York, March 7, 2003, available at www.iaea.org/NewsCenter/Statements/2003/ ebsp2003n006.shtml (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 35 Joseph C. Wilson, "What I Didn't Find in Africa," *New York Times*, July 6, 2003, sec. 4, p. 9.
- 36 Kay testimony.
- 37 David Kay, Interview on ABC "This Week with George Stephanopoulos," October 5, 2003.
- 38 Kay testimony.
- 39 Kay testimony.

- 40 Dafna Linzer, "U.S. Still Holds 8 Iraqi Scientists," Associated Press, December 9, 2003, available at http://customwire.ap.org/ dynamic/stories/I/IRAQ_WEAPONS_HUNT?SITE=DCTM S&SECTION=HOME&TEMPLATE=DEFAULT (accessed December 9, 2003).
- 41 Joby Warrick, "Iraqi Scientist Turns Over Nuclear Plans, Parts," Washington Post, June 26, 2003, sec. A, p. 14; Walter Pincus and Kevin Sullivan, "Scientists Still Deny Iraqi Arms Programs," Washington Post, July 31, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 42 Pincus and Sullivan, "Scientists Still Deny Iraqi Arms Programs," sec. A, p. 1.
- 43 Steve Coll, "Hussein Was Sure of Own Survival," Washington Post, November 3, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 44 Craig S. Smith, "Hussein's Top Science Advisor Surrenders to U.S. Marines," *New York Times*, April 13, 2003, sec. B, p. 2; Greg Miller, "Surrender of Top Science Advisor to Hussein Heartens U.S. Officials," *Los Angeles Times*, April 13, 2003, sec. 1, p. 5.
- 45 Charles Hanley, "Iraqi Scientists Lied about Nukes," Associated Press, December 1, 2003.
- 46 Hanley, "Iraqi Scientists Lied about Nukes."
- 47 International Atomic Energy Agency, "IAEA Safeguards Inspectors Begin Inventory of Nuclear Material in Iraq," IAEA Media Advisory, June 6, 2003, available at www.globalsecurity.org/wmd/library/news/iraq/2003/06/iraq-030606-iaea01.htm (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 48 International Atomic Energy Agency, Implementation of the Safeguards Agreement between the Republic of Iraq and the International Atomic Energy Agency pursuant to the Treaty on the Non-proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, July 14, 2003, available at www.iaea.org/NewsCenter/Focus/IaeaIraq/ IraqUNSC14072003.pdf (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 49 2002 NIE. For NIE excerpts, see appendix 1 in this report.
- 50 Defense Intelligence Agency, Iraq—Key WMD Facilities—An Operational Support Study, unclassified excerpt available at http: //usinfo.state.gov/topical/pol/arms/03060720.htm (accessed October 20, 2003).
- 51 United Nations Monitoring, Verification, and Inspection Commission, Unresolved Disarmament Issues: Iraq's Proscribed Weapons Programmes, UNMOVIC Working Document, March 6, 2003, pp. 139–143, available at www.un.org/Depts/unmovic/ documents/UNMOVIC%20UDI%20Working%20Docum ent%206%20March%2003.pdf (accessed October 22, 2003) (hereafter referred to as Unresolved Disarmament Issues).
- 52 United Nations Monitoring, Verification, and Inspection Commission, 13th Quarterly Report to the United Nations Security Council, May 30, 2003, p. 40, available at www.un.org/ Depts/unmovic/documents/S-2003-580.pdf (accessed October 21, 2003) (hereafter referred to as UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report).
- 53 Director of Central Intelligence Report, *Iraq's Weapons of Mass Destruction Programs*, October 2002, pp. 19–22, available at www.cia.gov/cia/reports/iraq_wmd/Iraq_Oct_2002.pdf (accessed October 22, 2003).

- 54 Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, Iraq: The UNSCOM Experience, SIPRI Fact Sheet, p. 3, available at http: //editors.sipri.se/pubs/Factsheet/UNSCOM.pdf (accessed October 21, 2003) (hereafter referred to as Iraq: The UNSCOM Experience).
- 55 United Nations Special Commission, 1998 Report of the Group of International Experts on VX, October 26, 1998, available at www.un.org/Depts/unscom/s98-995.htm (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 56 John Barry, "The Defector's Secrets," *Newsweek*, March 3, 2003, p. 6.
- 57 Kenneth Katzman, Iraq: Weapons Programs, UN Requirements, and U.S. Policy, CRS Issue Brief for Congress, September 2, 2003, available at http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/ 24036.pdf (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 58 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 22.
- 59 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 30.
- 60 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 25.
- 61 Unresolved Disarmament Issues, pp. 12-3.
- 62 Kay testimony.
- 63 Kay testimony.
- 64 Greg Miller, "Analysis of Iraqi Weapons 'Wrong," Los Angeles Times, May 31, 2003, sec. 1, p. 1.
- 65 2002 NIE.
- 66 Director of Central Intelligence Report, Unclassified Report to Congress on the Acquisition of Technology Relating to Weapons of Mass Destruction and Advanced Conventional Munitions 1 January–30 June 1998, available at www.cia.gov/cia/reports/ 721_reports/jan_jun1998.html#iraq (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 67 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 41.
- 68 Iraq: The UNSCOM Experience, p. 3.
- 69 Iraq: The UNSCOM Experience, p. 3–4; interview with Former Executive Chairman Rolf Ekeus.
- 70 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 41.
- 71 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, pp. 5-6.
- 72 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 10, 21; Unresolved Disarmament Issues, p. 9.
- 73 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 31.
- 74 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, pp. 6, 26-27.
- 75 Kay testimony.
- 76 "Bush: Kay Report Vindicates Iraq War," FOX News Online, October 3, 2003, available at www.foxnews.com/story/ 0,2933,98995,00.html (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 77 Bob Drogin, "Experts Downplay Bioagent," Los Angeles Times, October 17, 2003, sec. 1, p. 1.
- 78 Drogin, "Experts Downplay Bioagent."
- 79 Drogin, "Experts Downplay Bioagent."

- 80 Central Intelligence Agency and Defense Intelligence Agency, Iraqi Mobile Biological Warfare Agent Production Plants, May 28, 2003, available at www.cia.gov/cia/reports/iraqi_mobile_plants/ paper_w.pdf (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 81 Stephen Cambone, "Briefing on Weapons of Mass Destruction Exploitation in Iraq," May 7, 2003, available at www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/2003/tr20030507-0158.html (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 82 The president continues, "You remember when Colin Powell stood up in front of the world, and he said, Iraq has got laboratories, mobile labs to build biological weapons. They're illegal. They're against the United Nations resolutions, and we've so far discovered two. And we'll find more weapons as time goes on. But for those who say we haven't found the banned manufacturing devices or banned weapons, they're wrong. We found them." Dana Milbank, "Bush Remarks Shift in Justification of War," *Washington Post*, June 1, 2003, sec. A, p. 18.
- 83 Douglas Jehl, "Iraqi Trailers Said to Make Hydrogen, Not Biological Arms," *New York Times*, August 9, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 84 Peter Beaumont, Antony Barnett and Gaby Hinsliff, "Iraqi mobile labs nothing to do with germ warfare, report finds," *The Observer*, June 15, 2003.
- 85 Kay testimony.
- 86 2002 NIE. For NIE excerpts, see appendix 1 in this report.
- 87 United Nations Special Commission, UNSCOM Main Achievements, available at www.un.org/Depts/unscom/ Achievements/achievements.html (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 88 United Nations Special Commission, 8th Report to the United Nations Security Council under Resolution 715, October 11, 1995, available at www.un.org/Depts/unscom/sres95-864.htm (accessed December 15, 2003).
- 89 United Nations Special Commission, *Report of the Emergency Session of UNSCOM*, November 24, 1997, available at www.un.org/Depts/unscom/s97-922.htm (accessed December 15, 2003).
- 90 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 39.
- 91 Interview with Former Executive Chairman Rolf Ekeus; Fourth Consolidated Report of the United Nation Special Commission to the United Nations Security Council, October 6, 1997, available at www.csis.org/mideast/reports/dfUNSCOMOct8Report.pdf (accessed October 21, 2003).
- 92 Unresolved Disarmament Issues, p. 15.
- 93 Unresolved Disarmament Issues, p. 15.
- 94 Hans Blix, "Briefing of the Security Council, Oral Introduction of the 12th Quarterly Report of UNMOVIC," Remarks in New York, New York, March 7, 2003, available at www.un.org/Depts/ unmovic/new/pages/security_council_briefings.asp#5 (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 95 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 28.
- 96 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 5.
- 97 Unresolved Disarmament Issues, p. 16.
- 98 Blix, "Briefing of the Security Council."

99 UNMOVIC 13th Quarterly Report, p. 23.

100 Kay testimony.

- 101 Dafna Linzer, "Air Force Assessment Before War said Iraqi Drones Were Minor Threat," Associated Press, August 25, 2003; David Rogers, "Bush Oversold Drone Threat," *Wall Street Journal*, September 10, 2003, sec. A, p. 2.
- 102 2002 NIE. Please note that the section on terrorism was not included in the NIE summary release in October 2002 and was only declassified in July 2003. For NIE excerpts, see appendix 1 in this report.
- 103 James Risen, "Captives Deny Qaeda Worked with Baghdad," New York Times, June 9, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 104 Vernon Loeb and John Mintz, "Iraqi Who Might Have Met with 9/11 Hijacker Is Captured," Washington Post, July 9, 2003, sec. A, p. 11.
- 105 "Iraq 'Had No Links to al-Qaeda," BBC News Online, June 27, 2003, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/ 3027234.stm (accessed October 28, 2003).
- 106 David Sanger, "Bush Reports No Evidence of Hussein Tie to 9/11," *New York Times*, September 18, 2003, sec. A, p. 22.
- 107 Condoleezza Rice, "Remarks to the Chicago Council on Foreign Relations," Chicago, October 8, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/10/20031008-4.html (accessed October 21, 2003).
- 108 Dick Cheney, "Remarks to the Heritage Foundation," Washington D.C., October 10, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/10/20031010-1.html (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 109 Stephen F. Hayes, "Case Closed," *The Weekly Standard*, November 24, 2003, p. 20.
- 110 Hayes, "Case Closed," pp. 20 and 25.
- 111 Department of Defense News Release, "DOD Statement on News Reports of al-Qaeda and Iraq Connections," November 15, 2003, available at www.defenselink.mil/releases/2003/ nr20031115-0642.html (accessed December 4, 2003).
- 112 George W. Bush, "Remarks at United Nations General Assembly in New York," New York, New York, September 12, 2002, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/09/ 20020912-1.html (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 113 "Blix to Depart at End of June," *Washington Post*, March 29, 2003, sec. 1, p. 26.
- 114 Douglas Feith, "Testimony to House Committee on International Relations," Washington, D.C., May 15, 2003, available at www.house.gov/international_relations/108/ feith0515.htm (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 115 "WMD Hunters Tout Progress in Iraq," CNN Online, August 1, 2003, available at www.cnn.com/2003/ALLPOLITICS/07/31/ wmd.search/ (accessed October 22, 2003).
- 116 Kay testimony.
- 117 Rolf Ekeus, "Iraq's Real Weapons Threat," *Washington Post,* June 29, 2003, sec. B, p. 7.
- 118 Ekeus, "Iraq's Real Weapons Threat."

- 119 Gene Healy, "Why Hussein Will Not Give Weapons of Mass Destruction to Al Qaeda," *A Cato Daily Commentary*, March 5, 2003, available at www.cato.org/dailys/03-05-03.html (accessed 1 December 2003).
- 120 Rohan Gunaratna, "Iraq and Al Qaeda: No Evidence of Alliance," *International Herald Tribune*, February 19, 2003, p. 6.
- 121 2002 NIE.
- 122 Senator Sam Nunn, "Speech to the Carnegie International Non-Proliferation Conference," Washington, D.C., November 14, 2002, available at http://www.ceip.org/files/projects/npp/pdf/ conference/speeches/nunntranscript.pdf (accessed December 5, 2003).
- 123 John Aloysius Farrell, "Cheney's Intelligence Role Scrutinized," Denver Post, July 23, 2003, sec. A, p. 1; Ackerman and Judis, "The Operator"; Walter Pincus and Dana Priest, "Some Iraq Analysts Felt Pressure from Cheney Visits," Washington Post, June 5, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 124 Greg Miller, "CIA May Have Been Out of the Loop," Los Angeles Times, October 25, 2003, sec. 1, p. 1; Seymour Hersh, "The Stovepipe," New Yorker, October 27, 2003, p. 77.
- 125 Ackerman and Judis, "The Operator"; Pincus, "Intelligence Report for Iraq."
- 126 Eric Schmitt, "Aide Denies Shaping Data to Justify War," New York Times, June 5, 2003; sec. A, p. 20; Greg Miller, "Pentagon Defends Role of Intelligence Unit on Iraq," Los Angeles Times, June 5, 2003, sec. 1, p. 8; Michael Duffy, Perry Bacon, Timothy Burger, James Carney, John Dickerson and Mark Thomson, "Weapons of Mass Disappearance," Time Magazine, June 9, 2003, p. 28.
- 127 Stuart Cohen, "Iraq's WMD Programs: Culling Hard Facts from Soft Myths," November 28, 2003, available at www.cia.gov/cia/ public_affairs/press_release/2003/pr11282003.html (accessed December 1, 2003). This is a longer version of an article originally published in the *Washington Post* on November 28, 2003.
- 128 See James Risen, "Prewar Views of Iraq Threat are Under Review by CIA," *New York Times*, May 22, 2003, sec. A, p. 1; Dana Priest and Walter Pincus, "CIA to Review Iraq Intelligence," *Washington Post*, May 23, 2003, sec. A, p. 13.
- 129 British Government, "Iraq's Weapons of Mass Destruction," September 24, 2002, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/ nol/shared/spl/hi/middle_east/02/uk_dossier_on_iraq/pdf/ iraqdossier.pdf (accessed December 1, 2003).
- 130 For example, on October 7 in Cincinnati, President Bush said, "Facing clear evidence of peril, we cannot wait for the final proof the smoking gun that could come in the form of a mushroom cloud." Bush, "Address on Iraq." For full text, see appendix 2.
- 131 For example, Douglas Feith said, "in time, we'll learn the truth about Saddam's weapons of mass destruction. But given what we knew the Iraqi regime had and did—for example, its use of poison gas against Iranians and Kurds, its program to deceive the UN inspectors, its cooperation with terrorist groups, including al Qaeda, and its failure to account for known WMD items, including the mobile biological weapons labs—the

danger of WMD in Saddam's hands appeared grave." Douglas Feith, "Remarks to the Center for Strategic and International Studies," Washington, D.C., July 7, 2003, available at www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/2003/tr20030707-0362.html (accessed December 1, 2003).

- 132 Our previous report, *Iraq: What Next?* (January 2003), found that while Saddam was not obstructing inspections, he was not actively cooperating with them by, for example, providing a complete accounting of previously produced munitions and chemical agents. UN Resolution 1441 required precisely this cooperation. However, as long as thousands of troops surrounded Iraq and hundred of inspectors were in the country, Saddam was unable to engage in any large-scale development or production of chemical, biological, or nuclear weapons.
- 133 Richard Cheney, "Remarks to Veterans of Foreign Wars 103rd National Convention," Nashville, Tennessee, August 26, 2002, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/08/ 20020826.html (accessed December 1, 2003).
- 134 Donald Rumsfeld, "Interview with the National Journalist Roundtable," August 7, 2002, available at www.defenselink.mil/ transcripts/2002/t08072002_t0805sd.html (accessed December 1, 2003).
- 135 According to Israeli Brigadier General Shlomo Brom, "... because weapons of this type are much bulkier and heavier than documents and small items related to projects, it would have been necessary in hiding them to involve a significant number of people. This suggests, therefore, that no operational weapons were hidden, or that if they were hidden, the concealment was on a much smaller scale." Shlomo Brom, "The War in Iraq: An Intelligence Failure?" Jaffee Center's *Strategic Assessment* 6, no. 3 (November 2003), available at www.tau.ac.il/jcss/sa/ v6n3p3Bro.html (accessed December 8, 2003).
- 136 On November 3, 2003, Congress approved the Bush administration's \$87 billion supplemental, which included \$600 million for the Iraq Survey Group. This was in addition to the reported \$300 million previously appropriated to the ISG. James Risen and Judith Miller, "Officials Say Bush Seeks \$600 Million to Hunt Iraq Arms," *New York Times*, October 2, 2003, sec. A, p. 1; Helen Dewar, "Senate Approves Spending for Iraq," *Washington Post*, November 4, 2003, sec. A, p. 1; Douglas Jehl, "U.S. to Shift Some Experts from Arms to Antiterror," *New York Times*, November 27, 2003, sec. A, p. 15.
- 137 United Nations Special Commission on Iraq, "Basic Facts," available at www.un.org/Depts/unscom/General/ basicfacts.html#OFFICES (accessed December 1, 2003). According to officials, UNMOVIC budgeted approximately \$80 million for its first full year of operations, of which about \$20 million were start-up costs that could have been spread over several years.
- 138 Ken Fireman, "Iraq Weapons Debate," *Newsday*, October 26, 2003, sec. A, p. 7.
- 139 Authors' private communication with former UNSCOM director Rolf Ekeus; see also Frank Ronald Cleminson, "What Happened to Saddam's Weapons of Mass Destruction?" *Arms Control Today*, September 2003, pp. 3–6.

- 140 Condoleezza Rice, "Promoting the National Interest," *Foreign* Affairs, vol. 79, no. 1 (January/February 2000), p. 61.
- 141 Donald Rumsfeld, "Testimony on Iraq," Testimony before Senate Armed Services Committee, Washington, D.C., July 9, 2003, available at www.defenselink.mil/speeches/2003/sp20030709secdef0364.html (accessed December 8, 2003).
- 142 George W. Bush, "State of the Union," Address to Joint Session of Congress, January 28, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/ news/releases/2003/01/20030128-19.html (accessed December 5, 2003). Excerpts available in appendix 3 in this report.

143 Bush, "Address on Iraq."

- 144 See, for example, Minxin Pei, "Lessons of the Past," Foreign Policy, no. 137 (July/August 2003), pp. 52–5; and Marina Ottaway, Thomas Carothers, Amy Hawthorne, and Daniel Brumberg, "Democratic Mirage in the Middle East," Carnegie Policy Brief no. 20 (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 2002), available at www.ceip.org/ files/pdf/Policybrief20.pdf (accessed December 5, 2003).
- 145 Paul Wolfowitz, "Interview with National Public Radio," February 19, 2003, available at www.defenselink.mil/transcripts/ 2003/t02202003_t0219npr.html (accessed December 10, 2003); Paul Wolfowitz, "Testimony to House Budget Committee on FY 2004 Defense Budget Request," February 27, 2003, available at http://frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgi-bin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=108_ house_hearings&docid=f:85421.pdf (accessed December 10, 2003).
- 146 Jessica Stern, "Terrorism's New Mecca," *Globe and Mail*, November 28, 2003.
- 147 See, for example, Vincent Cannistraro, Interview on National Public Radio "Diane Rehm Show," October 9, 2002; and Shibley Telhami, "The Bigger Threat," *Los Angeles Times*, February 2, 2003, sec. M, p. 5.
- 148 For example, an August 2003 Zogby poll found that 50 percent of Iraqis thought that the United States would "hurt Iraq" in the next five years, and 35.5 percent said that the United States would "help Iraq." (In contrast, 61 percent of Iraqis said that they thought Saudi Arabia would help Iraq over the next five years, and only 7.5 percent said that Saudi Arabia would hurt Iraq.) Zogby International, "Survey of Iraq," August 2003, available at www.taemag.com/docLib/20030905_ IraqpollFrequencies.pdf (accessed December 5, 2003); see also Pew Research Center, "Views of a Changing World 2003," June 3, 2003, available at http://people-press.org/reports/display.php3? ReportID=185 (accessed December 5, 2003).
- 149 International Atomic Energy Agency, Implementation of the Safeguards Agreement between the Republic of Iraq and the International Atomic Energy Agency; Barton Gellman, "Iraqi Nuclear Site Is Found Looted," Washington Post, May 4, 2003, sec. A, p. 1.
- 150 Jessica T. Mathews, "Carnegie President Returns from Trip to Iraq," Briefing in Washington, D.C., September 24, 2003, available at www.ceip.org/files/pdf/2003-09-30-mathews-iraq.pdf (accessed December 5, 2003).

- 151 Such an option was discussed in our first report, *Iraq: A New Approach* (Washington, D.C.: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, August 2002). See Jessica T. Mathews, "A New Approach: Coercive Inspections," and Charles G. Boyd, "A Military Framework for Coercive Inspections," both available at www.ceip.org/files/pdf/Iraq.Report.pdf (accessed December 5, 2003).
- 152 These included a German-French proposal for countrywide no-fly zones and thousands of armed UN troops in Iraq to enforce inspections. See Emma Thomasson, "France–Germany Hatching a Plan," Reuters, February 8, 2003, available at www.globalpolicy.org/security/issues/iraq/attack/2003/ 0208francogerm.htm (accessed December 5, 2003); "French Proposal on Strengthening Iraq Inspections," February 11, 2003, available at www.acronym.org.uk/docs/0302/ doc08.htm (accessed December 5, 2003); French-German-Russian Memorandum, February 24, 2003, available at http: //special.diplomatie.fr/article_gb134.html (accessed December 5, 2003).
- 153 George W. Bush, "Remarks to UN General Assembly," New York, New York, September 23, 2003, available at www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/09/20030923-4.html (accessed December 8, 2003).
- 154 Jacques Chirac, "Remarks to the UN General Assembly," New York, New York, September 23, 2003.
- 155 National Security Council, *National Security Strategy of the United States*, September 2002, available at www.whitehouse.gov/ nsc/nss.html (accessed December 8, 2003).

- 156 Arthur Schlesinger Jr., "Eyeless in Iraq," *New York Review of Books*, vol. 50, no. 16 (October 23, 2003).
- 157 Letter from Abraham Lincoln to William H. Herndon, quoted in Schlesinger, "Eyeless in Iraq."
- 158 See, for example, Anthony H. Cordesman, "The Iraq War and Lessons Learned Related to Intelligence and Weapons of Mass Destruction," December 2003, available at www.csis.org/features/ 031201_WMD.pdf (accessed December 8, 2003); Brom, "The War in Iraq."
- 159 Jessica T. Mathews, "The Wrong Target," Washington Post, March 4, 2002, sec. A, p. 19; Ivo H. Daalder, James M. Lindsay, and James B. Steinberg, "The Bush National Security Strategy: An Evaluation," *The Brookings Institution Policy Brief*, no. 109 (October 2002).
- 160 Henry Kissinger, "Beyond Baghdad After Regime Change," New York Post, August 11, 2002, p. 24.
- 161 "A New Challenge—The Privatization of Foreign Policy," Interview with Henry Kissinger by Waltraud Kaserer, *Manila Times*, May 10, 2003, originally published in the German language as "Frieden ist ein relativer Begriff," *Welt am Sonntag*, May 4, 2003; Henry Kissinger, "Remarks to Senate Foreign Relations Committee," Washington, D.C., September 26, 2002, available at www.iraqwatch.org/government/us/ hearingspreparedstatements/sfrc-092602.htm#KI (accessed December 9, 2003).

CARNEGIE ENDOWMENT FOR INTERNATIONAL PEACE

The Carnegie Endowment for International Peace is a private, nonprofit organization dedicated to advancing cooperation between nations and promoting active international engagement by the United States. Founded in 1910, its work is nonpartisan and dedicated to achieving practical results.

Through research, publishing, convening, and, on occasion, creating new institutions and international networks, Endowment associates shape fresh policy approaches. Their interests span geographic regions and the relations between governments, business, international organizations, and civil society, focusing on the economic, political, and technological forces driving global change.

Through its Carnegie Moscow Center, the Endowment helps to develop a tradition of public policy analysis in the states of the former Soviet Union and to improve relations between Russia and the United States. The Endowment publishes *Foreign Policy*, one of the world's leading magazines of international politics and economics, which reaches readers in more than 120 countries and in several languages.

For more information about the Carnegie Endowment, visit www.ceip.org.